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Subject:  Pharmacists and pharmacy technicians:  continuing education:  cultural 
competency 

 
 
SUMMARY: Requires a pharmacy technician (PT) and pharmacist, as part of the 
pharmacist’s 30 hours of mandatory continuing education (CE), to submit proof of 
completion of at least one hour of participation in a cultural competency course in order 
for the PT or pharmacist’s license to be renewed. 
 
Existing law: 
 
1) Establishes the Board of Pharmacy (Board) to administer and enforce the Pharmacy 

Law, which licenses and regulates pharmacists and PTs, among other licensees.  
(Business and Professions Code (BPC) § 4001 (a))  
 

2) Authorizes a pharmacist to do all of the following, among other permissible activities, 
as part of their scope of practice: 

 
a) Provide consultation, training, and education to patients about drug therapy, 

disease management, and disease prevention. 

b) Provide professional information, including clinical or pharmacological 
information, advice, or consultation to other health care professionals, and 
participate in multidisciplinary review of patient progress, including appropriate 
access to medical records. 

c) Order and interpret tests for the purpose of monitoring and managing the efficacy 
and toxicity of drug therapies in coordination with the patient’s primary care 
provider or diagnosing prescriber. 

d) Administer immunizations pursuant to a protocol with a prescriber. 

e) Furnish emergency contraception drug therapy, self-administered hormonal 
contraceptives, naloxone hydrochloride, HIV preexposure and postexposure 
prophylaxis, and nicotine replacement products, under certain conditions. 

f) Administer drugs and biological products that have been ordered by a prescriber. 
(BPC § 4052) 

3) Authorizes a pharmacist to seek recognition as an advanced practice pharmacist 
(APP) if they meet certain education and training requirements.  (BPC § 4210) 
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4) Requires a pharmacist to complete 30 hours of approved CE courses every two 

years in order to have their license renewed.  (BPC § 4231) 
 

5) Defines a PT as an individual who assists a pharmacist in a pharmacy in the 
performance of his or her related duties, which shall include packaging, 
manipulative, repetitive, or other nondiscretionary tasks only while assisting, and 
while under the direct supervision and control of, a pharmacist. Clarifies that a PT 
can only perform the above tasks with a pharmacist on duty.  Prohibits a PT from 
performing any act requiring the exercise of professional judgment by a pharmacist. 
(BPC §§ 4038, 4115 (a-c)) 

 
This bill: 
 
1) Prohibits the Board from renewing a pharmacist or PT license unless the applicant 

submits proof satisfactory to the Board that they successfully completed at least one 
hour of participation in a cultural competency course during the two years preceding 
the application for renewal. 
 

2) Specifies that cultural competency course means a cultural competency and 
humility course that: 

 
a) Focuses on patients who identify as lesbian, gay, bisexual, transgender, gender 

nonconforming, or queer, or who question their sexual orientation or gender 
identity and expression 
 

b) Is approved from an accreditation agency approved by the Board 
 

c) Covers recognized health disparities faced by Black, Indigenous, and people of 
color  
 

d) Contains elements demonstrating how sexual identity is directly impacted 
through intersectionality. 

 
FISCAL EFFECT:  This bill is keyed fiscal by Legislative Counsel.  According to the 
Assembly Committee on Appropriations, the measure will result in absorbable cost of 
approximately $28,000 to update renewal applications, promulgate regulations, track 
continuing education and change renewal forms.   
 
COMMENTS: 
 
1. Purpose.  The California Pharmacists Association and Equality California are the 

Co-Sponsors of this bill.  According to the Author, “California has the highest 
population of individuals identifying as LGBTQ+ in the nation. According to the 
Williams Institute, in 2020, an estimated 1.9 million persons in California identify as 
LGBTQ+. As with all medications, adherence is crucial. Pharmacists are uniquely 
qualified to discuss the importance of medications and adherence with their 
patients. Pharmacists’ top priority are ensuring that all patients are adherent to their 
medications, which is magnified by the unique relationship that they have with each 
and every one of their patients. There is demonstrative data that shows higher 
levels of medication adherence when a pharmacist is involved in the patient’s care. 
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Thus, it is not unreasonable to assume that pharmacists’ training and awareness 
brought on by cultural competency could increase patients’ access to healthcare 
services.”  

 
2. Background.  Pharmacists provide patient care with a goal of optimizing 

medication therapy and promoting health, wellness, and disease prevention.  
Pharmacists complete a four year post-graduate doctoral training program that 
includes extensive training in human anatomy and physiology, recognition and 
treatment of diseases and conditions, pharmacology, optimal medication use, as 
well as experience in direct patient care in multiple health care settings through 
clinical rotations. In 2013, the Governor signed SB 493 (Hernandez, Chapter 469, 
Statutes of 2013), which expanded the scope of practice of pharmacists and also 
established APP recognition.  
 
The law creating registration for PTs was enacted in 1991 (AB 1244, Polanco, 
Chapter 841, Statutes of 1991), in part to free up pharmacists to perform additional 
duties that they had been trained for and were being required to perform (e.g., 
patient counseling).  The rationale for AB 1244 was that having a PT perform non-
discretionary duties that do not require a pharmacist's professional training or 
judgment would enable the pharmacist to provide more services to a larger number 
of patients.  The Board’s regulations (Title 16, Division 17, Article 11, Section 
1793.2) define “nondiscretionary tasks” as: removing the drug or drugs from stock; 
counting, pouring or mixing pharmaceuticals; placing the product into a container; 
affixing the label or labels to a container and; packaging and repackaging.  
 
Pharmacists are the Board’s only licensee category that is required to complete CE 
as a condition of renewal, specifically 30 units of CE every two years for 
pharmacists and 10 units of CE every two years for Advanced Practice Pharmacists 
(APP). The subject matter is required to be “pertinent to the socioeconomic and 
legal aspects of health care, the properties and actions of drugs and dosage forms 
and the etiology, and characteristics and therapeutics of the disease state.” 
 
The renewal application requires a pharmacist to self-certify under penalty of perjury 
the number of CE hours completed during the renewal period and the Board is 
currently designing its applications for APP application and renewal. Two entities 
are approve CE providers and courses: the Accreditation Council for Pharmacy 
Education and the California Pharmacists Association.  CE providers are not 
audited.  Statute does allow the Board to accept CE approved by other healing arts 
boards if it meets standards of relevance to pharmacy practice.  Pharmacists are 
also eligible to receive CE credit for attending meetings of the Board or its 
committees.  Credit is also awarded for successfully passing the examination 
administered by the Commission for Certification in Geriatric Pharmacy. 
 
Currently, there are few CE course requirements that pharmacists must take as part 
of their 30 hours within the Pharmacy Law. Board regulations specify that at least 
two of the 30 CE hours for a pharmacist license renewal consist of participation in 
law and ethics courses provided by the Board.  Pharmacists who furnish self-
administered hormonal contraceptives in accordance with standardized procedures 
or protocols must complete a training program on emergency contraception that 
consists of at least one hour of approved CE on this drug therapy. Pharmacists who 
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engage in furnishing prescription nicotine replacement products must complete CE 
specifically on smoking cessation therapy.  Pharmacists who initiate or administer 
vaccinations must complete one hour in CE focused on immunizations and 
vaccines. Pharmacists who furnish opioid antagonists must complete a training 
program on their use that consists of at least one hour of approved CE. 

 
3. Arguments in Support.  The California Pharmacists Association (CPhA) is a Co-

Sponsor of this bill and notes, “CPhA is committed to ensuring that pharmacists and 
pharmacy technicians are able to provide culturally competent care to members of 
the LGBTQ+ community. California has been a leader in addressing the issue of 
health equity by eliminating disparities. It is well documented that when healthcare 
providers understand the community for whom they are providing care, health 
outcomes improve. According to Drug Topics, “Patients visit a pharmacy an 
average 35 times per year compared to just four visits to see medical providers.” 
This provides an opportunity for pharmacists to counsel patients on various health 
issues and doing so with cultural humility significantly increases the possibility of 
positive health outcomes.” 
 
Equality California is a Co-Sponsor of this bill and, along with the Desert AIDS 
Project dba DAP Health and the Los Angeles LGBT Center, notes, “AB 2194 is the 
next step in addressing the role that pharmacists play in closing health gaps for 
marginalized communities in California. Pharmacists and technicians provide critical 
services, particularly for patients who may not feel safe consulting a physician…. 
Ensuring that pharmacists and technicians have a strong foundation in how to 
provide affirming and inclusive care to LGBTQ+ patients will expand access to care 
and help to reduce the disparities in health and well-being that LGBTQ+ people 
continue to face.” 

Apla Health writes in support and notes, “AB 2194 will help ensure that pharmacists 
are providing culturally competent care to members of the LGBTQ+ community. As 
pharmacists work closely with pharmacy technicians, we believe it is equally 
important for technicians to receive training.” 

 
The California Retailers Association writes in support and notes, “We recognize the 
importance of the provision of culturally competent care to all Californians, including 
members of the LGBTQ+ community, and we believe that requiring cultural 
competency education will allow pharmacists to better serve the LGBTQ+ 
community. It will also further our commitment to providing access and quality care 
to communities throughout California.” 

 
SUPPORT AND OPPOSITION: 
 
Support:  

California Pharmacists Association (Co-Sponsor) 
Equality California (Co-Sponsor) 
Apla Health 
California Retailers Association 
Desert AIDS Project D/b/a DAP Health 
Los Angeles LGBT Center 
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Opposition:  

None received 
 

-- END -- 


